

# COVID-19 and the US response: accelerating health inequities

Nneoma E Okonkwo <sup>(1)</sup>, <sup>1</sup> Ugochi T Aguwa, <sup>1</sup> Minyoung Jang, <sup>1</sup> Iman A Barré, <sup>2</sup> Kathleen R Page, <sup>3</sup> Patrick S Sullivan, <sup>4</sup> Chris Beyrer, <sup>5</sup> Stefan Baral<sup>5</sup>

#### 10.1136/bmjebm-2020-111426

<sup>1</sup>School of Medicine, Johns Hopkins University, Baltimore, Maryland, USA <sup>2</sup>School of Medicine, Meharry Medical College, Nashville, Tennessee, USA <sup>3</sup>Department of Medicine, School of Medicine, Johns Hopkins University, Baltimore, Maryland, USA <sup>4</sup>Department of Epidemiology, **Emory University Rollins** School of Public Health, Atlanta, Georgia, USA <sup>5</sup>Center for Public Health and Human Rights, Department of Epidemiology, Johns Hopkins University Bloomberg School of Public Health, Baltimore, Maryland, USA

#### Correspondence to:

Nneoma E Okonkwo, Johns Hopkins University School of Medicine, Baltimore, MD 21205, USA; nneoma@jhmi. edu

# reinforcing them.

Abstract

Health inequities have long defined health and

the healthcare system in the USA. The clinical and

research capacity across the USA is unparalleled,

yet compared to other high and even some middle-

income countries, the average health indicators

of the population remain suboptimal in 2020, a

finding at least in part explained by inequity in

healthcare access. In this context, COVID-19 has

rapidly emerged as a major threat to the public's

health. While it was initially thought that severe

acute respiratory syndrome coronavirus 2 would

be the great equaliser as it would not discriminate,

it is clear that COVID-19 incidence and mortality

have rapidly reinforced health disparities drawn

by historical and contemporary inequities. Here,

we synthesise the data highlighting specific

risks among particular marginalised and under-

resourced communities including those in jails.

prisons and detention centers, immigrants and the

undocumented, people with disabilities and people

experiencing homelessness across the USA. The

drivers of these disparities are pervasive structural

risks including limited access to preventive

services, inability to comply with physical

distancing recommendations, underlying health

disparities and intersecting stigmas particularly

affecting racial and ethnic minorities across the

country, including African Americans, Latinx

Americans and Native Americans. Advancing the

COVID-19 response, saving lives and restarting

the economy necessitate rapidly addressing

these inequities rather than ignoring and even

Check for updates

© Author(s) (or their employer(s)) 2021. Re-use permitted under CC BY-NC. No commercial re-use. See rights and permissions. Published by BMJ.

To cite: Okonkwo NE, Aguwa UT, Jang M, et al. BMJ Evidence-Based Medicine 2021;**26**:176–179.

# Introduction

Catastrophic events, from hurricanes to epidemics, are often seen as 'great levellers' where all in affected communities are equally at risk. Tragically, lower income communities may share some risks but generally suffer more in these emergencies and in their aftermath. They not only have fewer resources with which to rebuild lives, but often suffer greater exposures, morbidity and mortality than the employed, insured, stably housed and empowered. During and after Hurricane Katrina, for example, African American mortality in New Orleans was up to four times as high as that for white residents.<sup>1</sup> The same storm, but markedly different outcomes. With threats directly related to health, lower socioeconomic Americans with limited access to care or health insurance are far more vulnerable than the poor of many higher income nations with national health schemes or universal health insurance. In addition, loss of jobs during a crisis places lowwage earners at risk of losing private insurance connected to employment.

These realities are being starkly laid bare in the COVID-19 epidemic and the markedly inequitable response in the USA. Job losses, already at over 36 million, are unprecedented.<sup>2</sup> And it is already clear that African Americans, Latinx persons and Native Americans are suffering disproportionately higher exposures to COVID-19, worse clinical outcomes and higher mortality.3 These disparities are complex in origin, and are, at least in part, an outcome of centuries of structural inequities in opportunity, education, employment, housing, healthcare access and income. In the USA, the disparities by race are further exacerbated by often being disproportionately represented in people who are in jails, prison and other forms of detention, the undocumented (who make up some 3% of the US population), those with disabilities, particularly those in institutional facilities, and people who are unstably housed; all are experiencing enormous challenges for which the current COVID-19 response efforts are inadequate. In the immediate term, we need to prioritise those with particular vulnerabilities and ensure that the response to COVID-19 appropriately addresses their health and well-being needs. In the medium and longer term, this great pandemic may force long-overdue structural changes to address persistent inequities in our society-not least, the need for healthcare access for all Americans.

#### People in prisons and jails

With almost 2.3 million incarcerated people, nearly 25% of the world's prisoners, the USA' vast criminal justice system disproportionately affects marginalised populations, particularly along lines of race and socioeconomic status.<sup>4–6</sup> Incarceration rates for African American males are at least six times those of white males across all age ranges.<sup>57</sup> Incarcerated communities are especially susceptible to the spread of COVID-19 due to pre-existing catalysts for disease transmission within prisons, such as close indoor confinement, overcrowding, poor nutrition and inadequate healthcare.<sup>8</sup> Moreover, limited resources including soap and

cleaning supplies compound the risk of spread of droplet-based respiratory pathogens in jails.9 Additionally, the utilisation of prison labour continues to expand, which exacerbates the potential for viral spread and violates the International Labor Organization's Convention on the elimination of forced labour.<sup>10-12</sup> In the context of the COVID-19 epidemic, this prison workforce, largely made up of poor black and brown people, mirrors the demographics of those outside prison walls working in essential services and without personal protective equipment.<sup>13</sup> As prisons continue to admit and release individuals, these risk factors for disease become a threat to public health both within and beyond prison walls. Although the Eighth Amendment protects prisoners against cruel and unusual punishment, poor conditions that threaten prisoners' health violate this right.<sup>14</sup> Following the UN Standard Minimum Rules for the Treatment of Prisoners, some states have prohibited overcrowding to reduce the risk of disease transmission.<sup>15 16</sup> Not all states have followed suit, however, with 17% of jails across the USA routinely operating at or above 100% capacity.<sup>17</sup> Louisiana, a state that has the highest incarceration rate in the country and currently one of the worst COVID-19 outbreaks in prisons, now threatens to remove deadlines for prosecutors to file charges against detained people.<sup>18</sup> <sup>19</sup> This would violate their right to due process and poses an increased public health threat by further congesting correctional facilities. Measures to reduce overcrowding, provide adequate cleaning supplies and safely care for those who have been exposed to COVID-19 within prisons would fulfil states' obligations to protect human rights and public health. Only 1 month into the US COVID-19 epidemic, prison and jail related outbreaks had already been documented in numerous US states including New York State's Rikers Island, Marion, Ohio and in Chicago, Illinois.

## Immigrants, refugees and asylum seekers

In Fiscal Year 2019, US Customs and Border Protection apprehended more than 474000 families and 76000 unaccompanied children, many of whom are asylum seekers who arrive at the southwest border with untreated underlying health conditions that have been worsened by their journey.<sup>20</sup> The likelihood of viral transmission among these communities is heightened by conditions of overcrowding and lack of basic sanitation at temporary holding centres and Immigration and Customs Enforcement (ICE) facilities when release combined with community monitoring strategies would serve the same purpose and avoid violations to the obligation for providing environments of humane custody.<sup>21</sup> Well-documented forms of medical neglect including unreasonable delays, ineffective oversight and substandard practitioner care within ICE facilities further endanger health during this pandemic.<sup>22</sup> As of 14 May 2020, ICE reported 943 confirmed cases of COVID-19 among detainees and 44 confirmed cases among employees at detention centres, often located in isolated towns with limited hospital and intensive care unit capacity.<sup>23 24</sup> Limited resources pose even greater concern at makeshift encampments in Mexico, where over 56000 asylum seekers, under the Migrant Protection Protocols programme, have been forced to live in unsafe, unsanitary conditions while awaiting their immigration court hearings.<sup>25</sup> Anti-immigrant policy and rhetoric are further encapsulated by the administration's new public charge rule, which can affect immigration cases for family members who use public service programmes, including food stamps and Medicare, and presents a deterrent for undocumented persons to seeking healthcare, including testing and clinical care for COVID-19.<sup>26</sup> Additionally excluded from healthcare coverage under the Affordable Care Act and working in low-wage essential jobs,

many undocumented immigrants face greater risk of infection, yet fall through gaps in the social safety net, including the recent federal relief packages.<sup>26</sup> The COVID-19 epidemic has shed a harsh light on inequities within the US immigration system that have long denied immigrant, refugee and asylum seeker populations of their rights to health and security.

#### **People with disabilities**

One in four adults in the USA has a functional disability, with mobility, cognitive and independent living disabilities among the most prevalent.<sup>27</sup> Secondary to complex interactions of socioeconomic determinants and access to health, disability rates of African Americans stand above rates of non-Hispanic whites in every age group.<sup>28</sup> In a recent study by the Centers for Disease Control and Prevention, developmental disability, independent of underlying chronic conditions such as lung disease, cardiovascular disease and diabetes, emerged as a notable risk factor for COVID-19 infection.<sup>29</sup> A larger study in New York offered similar fundings, revealing that residents in institutional facilities or group homes for people with disabilities are more than five times more likely to contract COVID-19.<sup>30</sup> As of late April, of New York's 140000 monitored people with disabilities, over 2012 have tested positive for COVID-19 and 300 have died.<sup>31</sup> This translates to a death rate approximately 2.5 times higher than that characterising the state as a whole, with 214 deaths per 100000 people with disabilities compared with 86 deaths per 100000 New Yorkers in general.<sup>32 33</sup> This high rate of death among people with disabilities is in part attributable to a critical factor: the inability to social distance. Many people with disabilities rely on caregivers for daily living, either in assisted living facilities, group homes or within their own homes, rendering social distancing practices nearly impossible. This pitfall, however, does not act in isolation. Other forms of structural inequity, including being more likely to be unemployed and impoverished relative to the rest of the population, compound this group's vulnerability.<sup>34</sup> Compared with those without a disability, adults with a disability account for more than half of the adult population living in long-term poverty, underscoring the inadequacy of public assistance programmes like Social Security Disability Insurance and Supplemental Security Income.<sup>34 35</sup> In part a corollary of insufficient Medicaid coverage, many people with disabilities also often face immense difficulty affording and accessing needed healthcare, including specialty care, essential medical equipment and prescription medications.<sup>35 36</sup> Healthcare utilisation challenges have intensified during the COVID-19 epidemic given that, increasingly, these services are harder to physically access especially in the absence of resources to leverage telehealth services. Notably, instead of implementing measures to ameliorate this inequity, policies are threatening to worsen them with some states endorsing guidelines to withhold ventilators and treatment from those with certain intellectual disabilities.<sup>37</sup>

### Unstably housed and homeless communities

On any given night, 550000 Americans experience homelessness. With homelessness so intricately connected to unemployment and poverty, millions of Americans who have filed for unemployment are at an increased risk of housing instability and homelessness: during the Great Recession, homelessness increased by as much as 40% in some states.<sup>38</sup> The COVID-19 epidemic poses an increased threat to the lives of people experiencing homelessness and worsens the sustained inequities affecting these communities. The homeless populations in New York and Boston are currently the most affected, with 460 confirmed cases and 27 deaths among nearly 60000 shelter residents accounted for by

the Department of Homeless Services in New York and nearly 600 cases in Boston, about 30% of those who have been tested.<sup>39 40</sup> However, a model estimates that 21 000 hospitalisations and 3400 deaths could occur among homeless communities nationwide, owing largely to the prevalence of advanced or poorly controlled chronic illnesses, limited access to quality healthcare, and the myriad barriers to health and safety they encounter daily.<sup>41</sup> The ability to effectively obtain medical care is secondary to basic human needs of food, shelter and safety.42 And the deprioritisation of the health needs of homeless communities will be aggravated as limitations are placed on food and other services provided by shelters, soup kitchens and outreach programmes, endangering the lives of any who become infected and those around them. Moreover, the recommended COVID-19 prevention measures including social distancing and maintaining hand sanitation are often unrealistic for those who live in crowded congregate settings without adequate hygiene facilities. Notably, congested, unsafe and unsanitary living conditions of shelters have long been known to increase potential for infectious disease transmission.43 Fearing infection with COVID-19, some have chosen to leave shelters seeking shelter on the streets where they may be arrested or subway cars where they are exposed to essential workers commuting to work.44 45 While emergency housing facilities have been proposed, implementation of these plans has been slow, reinforcing risks of COVID-19 acquisition and transmission among those experiencing homelessness.<sup>46</sup>

#### Conclusion

The COVID-19 pandemic is expected to have multiple waves associated with significant morbidity and mortality; each wave will likely perpetuate pre-existing disparities among marginalised communities across the USA and more broadly, around the world. Contrary to the oft used phrase that the 'virus does not discriminate', the data presented here suggest that this virus, as many other infectious diseases, has the greatest implications for the most vulnerable people. The intersections between health and human rights are clear-the health of a society and vulnerability to a pandemic are directly related to its human rights track record for those who are marginalised. Governments can ensure that policies respect human rights, including those that could prevent excess risks for people in jails and immigrant detention centres. The protection of rights suggests the need to ensure communities such as those with disabilities or who are unable to afford stable housing are equitably protected from COVID-19. Furthermore, the fulfilment of human rights for all would include access to those services and commodities, the current lack of which represents the crux of underlying health inequities being exacerbated in the context of COVID-19. To date, the response to COVID-19 has been an emergency response with broad police-enforced and population-wide mandates-including physical distancing-that are not feasible for those incarcerated, detained, living in shelters and potentially so for people with disabilities. Taken together, the data presented here suggest that advancing the COVID-19 response in the USA and around the world necessitates strategies of mitigating rather than reinforcing health inequities to be as central as testing, contact tracing, vaccine development and novel treatment strategies.

**Contributors** All authors contributed to the conception of the work or acquisition and interpretation of the data, drafting the piece or revising it critically, and the final approval of the version to be published.

Funding The authors have not declared a specific grant for this research from any funding agency in the public, commercial or not-for-profit sectors.

Competing interests None declared.

Patient consent for publication Not required.

**Provenance and peer review** Not commissioned; externally peer reviewed.

**Open access** This is an open access article distributed in accordance with the Creative Commons Attribution Non Commercial (CC BY-NC 4.0) license, which permits others to distribute, remix, adapt, build upon this work non-commercially, and license their derivative works on different terms, provided the original work is properly cited, appropriate credit is given, any changes made indicated, and the use is non-commercial. See: http://creativecommons.org/licenses/by-nc/4.0/.

#### ORCID iD

Nneoma E Okonkwo http://orcid.org/0000-0003-3370-5114

#### References

- 1 Brunkard J, Namulanda G, Ratard R. Hurricane Katrina deaths, Louisiana, 2005. *Disaster Med Public Health Prep* 2008;2:215–23.
- 2 Rushe D, Aratani L, Holpuch A. 36M Americans now unemployed as another 3M file for benefits. The Guardian, 2020.
- 3 Millett GA, Jones AT. Assessing differential impacts of COVID-19 on black communities, 2020.
- 4 The Lancet Public Health. Us mass incarceration damages health and shortens lives. *Lancet Public Health* 2019;4:e311.
- 5 Blankenship KM, Del Rio Gonzalez AM, Keene DE, et al. Mass incarceration, race inequality, and health: expanding concepts and assessing impacts on well-being. Soc Sci Med 2018;215:45–52.
- 6 Sawyer W, Wagner P. *Mass incarceration: the whole pie 2020*. Prison Policy Initiative, 2020.
- 7 Alexander M. The new Jim Crow: mass incarceration in the age of colorblindness. The New Press, 2010.
- 8 Akiyama MJ, Spaulding AC, Rich JD. Flattening the Curve for Incarcerated Populations - Covid-19 in Jails and Prisons. *N Engl J Med* 2020. doi:10.1056/NEJMp2005687
- 9 Shortell D, Scannell K. New coronavirus cases in US jails heighten concerns about an unprepared system. *CNN* 2020.
- 10 American Civil Liberties Union. Banking on Bondage: private prisons and mass incarceration, 2011.
- 11 International Labour Organization. Protocol of 2014 to the forced labour convention, 1930, 2014.
- 12 Kang S. Forcing prison labor: international labor Standards, human rights and the privatization of prison labor in the contemporary United States. *New Political Science* 2009;31:137–61.
- 13 Sainato M. 'We're risking our life': coronavirus takes a Toll on essential workers still on the job. The Guardian, 2020.
- 14 Pluymen B W, Hill J L, Kendall D M, et al. Estelle V. gamble, 1976.
- 15 Phillips C G, Specter D. Brown V. Plata, 2011.
- 16 United Nations. Standard minimum rules for the treatment of prisoners, 1955.
- 17 Bureau of Justice Statistics. Jail inmates in 2016. U.S. Department of Justice, 2018.
- 18 Federal Bureau of Prisons. *COVID-19 cases*. Federal Bureau of Prisons, 2020.
- 19 State of Louisiana. State of emergency for COVID-19 extension of emergency provisions, 2020.
- 20 Frequently requested statistics on immigrants and immigration in the United States. Available: https://www.migrationpolicy.org/article/ frequently-requested-statistics-immigrants-and-immigration-united-states [Accessed 10 Apr 2020].
- 21 Travassos MA. The threat of outbreaks in US border patrol detainment centers. *Pediatrics* 2019;144. doi:10.1542/peds.2019-0206

- 22 Code red: the fatal consequences of dangerously substandard medical care in immigration detention. Available: https://www.hrw.org/report/2018/06/ 20/code-red/fatal-consequences-dangerously-substandard-medical-careimmigration [Accessed 10 Apr 2020].
- 23 Ice guidance on COVID-19. Available: https://www.ice.gov/coronavirus [Accessed 14 May 2020].
- 24 Keller AS, Wagner BD. COVID-19 and immigration detention in the USA: time to act. *Lancet Public Health* 2020;5:e245–6.
- 25 Q&A: Trump Administration's "Remain in Mexico" Program. Available: https://www.hrw.org/news/2020/01/29/qa-trump-administrations-remainmexico-program [Accessed 10 Apr 2020].
- 26 Page KR, Venkataramani M, Beyrer C, et al. Undocumented U.S. immigrants and Covid-19. N Engl J Med Overseas Ed 2020.
- 27 CDC. Disability impacts all of US Infographic. Available: https://www.cdc. gov/ncbddd/disabilityandhealth/infographic-disability-impacts-all.html [Accessed 13 Apr 2020].
- 28 Goodman N, Morris M, Boston K. *Financial inequality: disability, race and poverty in America.* National Disability Institute, 2017.
- 29 CDCMMWR. Preliminary estimates of the prevalence of selected underlying health conditions among patients with coronavirus disease 2019 – United States, February 12–March 28, 2020. MMWR.Morbidity and Mortality Weekly Report 2020;69.
- 30 Hakim D. 'It's Hit Our Front Door': Homes for the Disabled See a Surge of Covid-19. The New York Times, 2020.
- 31 Belz E. COVID-19 hits the developmentally disabled with ferocity WORLD.
- 32 Katz J, N.Y.C S-KM. Deaths reach 6 times the normal level, far more than coronavirus count suggests. The New York Times, 2020.
- 33 US States Ranked by Population, 2020. Available: https://worldpopulat ionreview.com/states/
- 34 Coronavirus proposals leave the disability community behind. Available: https://www.americanprogress.org/issues/disability/news/2020/03/27/ 482378/coronavirus-proposals-leave-disability-community-behind/ [Accessed 10 Apr 2020].

- 35 Disability & Socioeconomic Status. Available: https://www.apa.org/pi/ses/ resources/publications/disability
- 36 National Council on Disability. *The current state of health care for people with disabilities*, 2009.
- 37 Ventilators limited for the disabled? rationing plans are slammed amid coronavirus crisis. Available: https://www.nbcnews.com/news/us-news/ ventilators-limited-disabled-rationing-plans-are-slammed-amidcoronavirus-crisis-n1170346
- 38 Sard B. Number of homeless families climbing due to recession. *Center on Budget and Policy Priorities* 2009.
- 39 Katersky A. At least 27 New York City homeless, among hundreds of cases, have died from COVID-19. ABC News, 2020.
- 40 McDonald D. In Boston, nearly 600 confirmed coronavirus cases among homeless, two deaths. BostonGlobe.com, 2020.
- 41 Culhane D, Treglia D, Steif K, et al. Estimated emergency and Observational/Quarantine capacity need for the US homeless population related to COVID-19 exposure by County. Projected Hospitalizations, Intensive Care Units and Mortality, 2020.
- 42 Gelberg L, Gallagher TC, Andersen RM, et al. Competing priorities as a barrier to medical care among homeless adults in Los Angeles. Am J Public Health 1997;87:217–20.
- 43 Garrow E, Devanthéry J. '*This place is slowly killing me:*' *abuse and neglect in orange County emergency shelters*. ACLU of Southern California, 2019.
- 44 Hays T, Ritzel M. Coronavirus sparks fear in New York City subway riders struggling to keep apart: 'Everybody is very scared'. Associated Press, 2020.
- 45 Coronavirus update: video shows homeless taking over CAR after CAR on No. 2 subway line. available at. Available: https://newyork.cbslocal.com/ 2020/04/12/coronavirus-covid-19-homeless-new-york-city-subways-mta/ [Accessed 14 May 2020].
- 46 Ho V. Wasted time: how San Francisco failed its homeless population amid coronavirus. The Guardian, 2020.